Southern Nevada Association of Pride, Inc.

In a Public Session of the Board of Directors

June 15, 2004

Minutes (Final)

The Board of Directors, assembled in Public Session at Hamburger Mary’s with James Healey presiding and Secretary Keith Groteluschen recording the minutes, was called to order at 6:34 pm, on June 15, 2004.  Healey announced that there was a quorum present.  Groteluschen performed the roll call.

Present:

Karsten T Brown, Michelle Bryant, Danny G, Keith Groteluschen, James Healey, Ross Letica, Bob Napierala, Rene Perez, Ernie Yuen

Absent with Notification

Ricki Carrasquillo, John Brumley

Absent without Notification

Kris Boesen, John Gomes

Groteluschen announced that the meeting was being electronically recorded.  Groteluschen was asked to make an addition to the minutes for May 15, 2004.  Groteluschen will add the amendment raising the money to cover expenses for June bingo and Charity bingo from $150 to $450.  John Brumley was asked to cut a $150 and $300 to Ernie Yuen.  Approval of the May 25, 2004 minutes was tabled until the June 29th meeting.

Healey opened discussion about plans for Pride Week 2005.  Healey would like to increase the amount of sponsorship money next year as well as the number of events, which will be sponsored next year.  Healey and Yuen suggested finding ways to draw more people from out of state.  Healey stated he didn’t believe SNAPI could grow our Pride Week attendance to 10,000 without marketing more to people outside of Nevada.  Positioning events around the Festival may be one way of doing that.  Healey stated we should look to give out of town guests “more bang for their buck” by giving them a chance to attend more of our top events.  Bingo and the pageant may be geared more toward our local market.

Groteluschen suggested having the Boy’s and Girlz Parties on the same night, which should be Thursday before the Festival.  Thursday would be a good night to kick off events for the out of town guests.  Healey suggested holding Pride Week on the 7th through the 15th in May of 2005.  Healey made a list of all of our events.  Yuen believes MCC will keep their festival on Mother’s Day next year, which falls on May 8th.  Healey suggested adding a concert next year.  Other cities such as Long Beach will do that.  Yuen stated we might have trouble building attendance the Festival if we continue to have the parade the night before.  Yuen believes local businesses may not be able to do both back-to-back.  In addition, those businesses are busy because it is Pride Week.  Yuen suggested moving the parade to the week before the Festival.  Even though he might lose some entries but we would get more local entries.  Yuen believes more people would attend the parade if it were on Saturday evening.  Ross Letica expressed reservations about taking the parade away from the weekend of the Festival.  Rene Perez suggested tying the parade together with the concert.  Healey suggested having the concert where the parade was held.  Healey says many concerts are held on Fremont Street.  Yuen stated he would meet with Fremont Street Experience management about holding a concert somewhere on Fremont Street.  Healey believes the Mayor’s office do help us with this event.

Tom McGowan stated that the City of Las Vegas Centennial celebration would include downtown events that weekend and possibly that night.  McGowan stated that a large event is planned for that weekend and we may not be able to use the concert venue at Fremont Street experience.  Healey stated that we may not be able to do our concert there if every is already set up and we may be taxing the city’s resources too much.  Groteluschen added parking may be a problem for the concert and the parade if Fremont Street Experience is the site of a major event on the 13th.

Healey suggested MCC Festival is May 8th, bingo on May 10th, boy’s and girlz parties on May 12th, parade and concert on May 13th, festival on May 14th, and T-dance on May 15th.  Healey suggested adding an event, which is held at Long Beach Pride.  We could have a blues and jazz night on Wednesday, May 11th.  Healey suggested a club such as Toxic.  Perez suggested this event would be more classy.   Healey suggested this would reach out to a different part of our community.  Healey suggested asking The Court hold a bunco night on Monday, May 9th.  Healey said we could also use Monday night to regroup and use the night for planning.  Letica suggested adding an event at Goodtimes because they have a very busy Monday night.  Healey suggested Club Pride at Goodtimes on Monday night.  Yuen described the discussion he had with Eric, the marketing rep for Goodtimes.  Goodtimes is holding a Christmas in July event on July 23rd.  Goodtimes is asking SNAPI to be the non-profit partner for this event.  Goodtimes would collect toys at the door and donate them to SNAPI’s Caring is Sharing event in December.  Even though Goodtimes is anxious to work with SNAPI, they don’t like to plan an event on their busiest night of the week.  Healey hoped they might be able to work with us because it is Pride Week.  Healey suggested we should offer the event to Goodtimes.

Healey suggested holding the pageant on May 7th, which include the youth and adults.  Healey stated he and Letica were invited to the Court meeting last night.  The Court told them that there was a tabulation error on the scoring for Ms. Transgender.   Instead of getting 30 points for selling 250 raffle tickets, the contestant received 250 points.  Another contestant was given 200 points for selling 200 raffle tickets instead of getting the correct number of points.  The other contestant should have won using the correct numbers.  Healey stated the Court is offering to the second contestant the opportunity to hold the ticket with the current title-holder.  The Court felt it is not right to take the crown away from the current title-holder.   The other contestant declined the offer because he felt he would carry the majority of the responsibility for a title, which he held with someone else.  The contestant apparently felt this way because of the history of current title-holder.  Healey and Letica asked the Court to address the current title-holder about how she appeared at this year’s Pride Festival and parade and her failure to be at the Court’s meeting.  Healey stated the Court may ask her to step down and if she doesn’t, both organizations may have to meet to decide how to handle this matter.  Healey stated he would let the Board know when he gets an update from Drew at the Court.  Healey stated the Court is accepting full responsibility for the error.

The Board discussed options for keeping the pageant shorter, more concise, and more focused on the contestants and less on entertainers.  Yuen suggested more rehearsals for contestants and hosts.  Healey suggested starting the youth pageant at 6 p.m.   Karsten T Brown suggested a break between youth and adult pageants.   Healey stated we hope to have Yuen work with Goodtimes about a Monday night party at Goodtimes and Danny G would work on that party, possibly not calling it ‘Club Pride.’   Healey hoped Pride Week bingo would be large enough so we could hold it in the Hamburger Mary’s banquet room.  Healey stated we would have to work on the jazz and blues night at Toxic.

McGowan requested to speak to the Board about entertainment during Pride Week and how what SNAPI does can work with what is planned for the Centennial celebration.   McGowan read a statement about his Kaleidoscope project and presented the statement to Healey.

Healey reminded the Board that Gipsy has first right of refusal for the Boy’s and Girlz Parties.  Healey stated Gipsy management has told him that they want both parties again next year since they were such large successes.  Healey stated that we plan to get sponsorship money from these and other events next year.  We are now in a position where we can ask for the sponsorship money.  Healey reminded the Board that there will very few, if any, exclusivity clauses in this year’s contracts because it hurts us in the end.  Healey stated we took a lot of flak because our contracts did not go out for bid last year when we were at the mercy of anyone willing to help us.  Obviously, some contracts may not allow us to do that.  Alcohol sponsorships usually require an exclusivity clause.  Letica stated he talked with Kelly Smith of QVEGAS about her discussions with a rep from Miller.  Meetings will be held to discuss a possible partnership with SNAPI and Miller.  Letica suggested we take a bid from each alcohol sponsor.  Show each the bid and ask them to give us a final bid, which the Board would vote on.  Letica asked if it is more important to SNAPI to put each of our events out to bid or should we have one sponsor handling alcohol for all of our events over several years.  Healey stated the contract is for Pride Week events in the past but we could put out a proposal asking for sponsorship for all or our events.  Healey stated it is much easier if we have one sponsor for all of our events.  Healey suggested we should create a new sponsorship committee to research our options.  We do need to justify to our sponsors why we need a certain amount of money.   Groteluschen asked Kris Boesen if he would be willing to help the Board with sponsor using his experience and Boesen said he would be happy to help us with sponsorships.  Boesen said he knows someone in the community is very good at working sponsorship contracts and negotiations.  

Groteluschen made a motion to take a five-minute break at 9:30 p.m.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey called the meeting back to order at 9:35 p.m.  Letica stated the Assistant Editor of QVEGAS is interested in helping SNAPI develop a media committee.  Steve Miller plans to address the Board at the next meeting.  Letica stated Miller is interested in serving as a volunteer for a three-month period and may consider joining the Board.

Healey believes we need to really focus on the parade for next year.  Healey wants the fire and police departments, ambulance companies, politicians, and more involved in the parade.  Healey suggested that we reach out to Scott and Kelly and tell them that when they are marketing to the companies, which may advertise in the pages of their publications, ask about participating in the parade.

Brown, Letica, Groteluschen, and Boesen suggested we hold next year’s Festival indoors but not at the Events Center Las Vegas due to a bad set up.  The upstairs is not used.  The subcontractor causes us grief.  The size of the venue prevents us from growing.  Brown stated if we go to an outside venue, he prefers a large, walled tent.  Several board members suggested an indoor facility such as Cashman Field Center.  Letica stated Aramark has the subcontract in the publicly owned building.  Healey stated we can negotiate with Aramark because we already have a relationship with them and we could possibly get up to 25% of the liquor sales.  Letica stated Aramark does support our community with its Web site.  Letica also stated Cashman Field Center is non-union.  Groteluschen suggested we create a search committee to research these options.  Groteluschen suggested Desert Breeze Park, the site of Taste of Las Vegas.  Healey stated the advantage of going back to a park is that we control the liquor sales and profit from them.  But the challenge is that we have to staff the bars and control the product.  Healey stated we would have to hire managers for each bar and monitor the bartenders.  Healey stated we would also incur a lot more expenses for tents, fencing, security, etc., but we wouldn’t have to pay a large fee for a facility.  Healey worries that going to the park takes us backwards but Groteluschen stated we can grow by going back to a park.  Long Beach Pride is a good example.  Perez stated he heard from a lot of people who likes not being in the sun at the Event Center Las Vegas.  Groteluschen stated a lot of Pride celebrations are outside by design to create more liquor sales.  Healey reminded the Board that we are appealing to an out-of-state guest who may be staying on the Strip and not want to travel far to the Festival.  Healey likes Sunset Park because it’s centrally located.  Boesen asked if a smaller casino might be willing to offer us a facility that is indoor and outdoor.  Board members suggested we still would not get a portion of the liquor sales.  Bob Napierala stated we should look at Cox Pavilion.  Healey liked that idea because the Fruit Loop is nearby.  Letica stated we would be working with Aramark at Cox Pavilion.

Board members discussed having the Festival in a very large tent in a park.  Many jokes were made about the big top.  The cost of the tent could be as much as renting a large facility such as Event Center Las Vegas.  Boesen suggested we could even get an air-conditioned tent.  Healey asked for volunteers to begin the search for venues.  Perez offered to work on it.  Staging and lighting would have to be put out for bid once we know what kind of venue we will use next year.

Letica asked if we are changing chairmen.  Letica suggested moving the marketing to the Media Chairman.  Board members suggested that media is under the Marketing Chairman.  Letica stated he knew a lot of hard work was done on marketing this year but it was not good.  He stated our marketing needs to be better for next year’s Pride Week.  Healey stated we all agree that marketing and sponsorship need to be improved this year.  Healey stated marketing needs to be revamped.

Groteluschen suggested upgrading the Web site so vendors and volunteers can enter data online and make the process easier.  Healey stated vendors will wait until the last minute to pay once they have a reservation.  Brown stated we could have them pay online with a credit card.  

Healey suggested designating one meeting per month on planning for Pride Week 2005 and the other meeting in the month for other events.  Yuen suggested starting work now on a theme and logo for next year’s Pride Week.  Healey suggested asking the new Media Chairman to work on the logo contest.  Healey suggested the theme could be tied to the theme of the centennial celebration.  Healey suggested our marketing should be out by the first of the year.  It will help us with our sponsorships and marketing.  Healey asked Danny G if he could make a new logo for SNAPI based on the logo for this year because the logo received a very good response from the community.  Board members discussed logo concepts and ideas.

Healey asked for volunteers to chair next year’s Pride Week events.  Yuen volunteered for the pageant.  Letica volunteered for MCC Festival.  Yuen volunteered to do bingo.  Groteluschen and Bob Napierala volunteered for Boy’s Party.  Girlz Party was unassigned.  Yuen will handle the parade.  Healey will handle the concert.  The Festival will be chaired by Brown and Perez.  The T-dance will be chaired by Yuen, Healey, Napierala, and Letica.  Entertainment will be chaired by volunteer Toni James.  The Jazz and Blues night will be chaired by Brown, Perez and Healey.  The Monday night party possibly at Goodtimes would be chaired by Danny G and Yuen.

The next meeting will be held June 29th.  The following meeting will be July 12th which is the next meeting to talk in depth about Pride Week for 2005.  Healey asked board members to have their reports ready for the July 12th meeting.

Letica asked for help finding a venue for the New Year’s Eve Party.  Yuen stated he was told that the owner of a new club in downtown Las Vegas is looking for a nonprofit to help him throw a New Year’s Eve Party.  Healey stated Terry Wilsey knows of a venue near The Male Bag where we could hold the New Year’s Eve Party.  Letica stated he and Yuen would have a better on idea on what he wants to do with the party at the next meeting.  Yuen suggested a party for couples, 200 people and very elegant with a nice band.  Healey suggested a ticket price of $100.  Yuen stated we will not target younger people like we did last year.  Healey stated we should not have a drag show this year.  Letica suggested having a sit down dinner.  Board members discussed marketing and pricing ideas as well as what kind of band.  Healey suggested having a logo for the New Year’s Eve Party, which we could use each year.  

Groteluschen asked about a host hotel for Pride Week.  Healey stated that may become part of the sponsorship from MGM.  Yuen stated we need to have a committee meeting to plan the entire calendar for the next twelve months.  This is something MGM is asking for.  Healey offered to hold a barbeque on June 27th at 5 p.m.  Groteluschen summarized the discussion at the Education Committee meeting held prior to this meeting.  The committee believes SNAPI should dedicate a specific amount of funds from the current general fund toward educational functions hosted and/or created by the Education Committee.  Brown stated the annual budget would help the Education Committee make plans.  Perez stated he would work on securing educational grants, which would help fund the Education Committee annual budget.  Groteluschen suggested the Education Committee have a much larger presence at the Festival next year.  Groteluschen suggested dedicating certain members of the Board toward that instead of what they did at the last festival.  Groteluschen suggested making the MCC Festival another major focus for presenting SNAPI’s educational function to the community.  Letica suggested the Education Committee look into a scholarship program.  Brown stated the Education Committee is very interested in bringing in experts to speak at a workshop or forum.  Perez added SNAPI would serve as facilitator for the expert who attends one of our events.  Healey suggested our marketing emphasize that educational sessions might be available at the Festival, especially with some well-known speakers.

Healey suggested next year’s Festival include more cultural attractions such as a latino dance tent or latino speakers or seminars with cultural topics.  Groteluschen reminded members that the Chamber of Commerce welcomes input from us and were willing to help us if we contact them early enough.

Napierala stated John Brumley has not received the $5,000 check from Bearcom yet.  The $5,000 sponsorship check from QVEGAS has been deposited.  Napierala received around 64-hundred dollars in new bills tonight, which includes the costs for the T-shirts, marketing, and other things.  Yuen stated the bill for RSVP is still outstanding.  Perez is working on a discrepancy on the RSVP bill.  Healey stated he still needs the recap on Boy’s Party, Girlz Party, T-Dance, Parade, and Festival.  Napierala stated Brumley requested approval for the following checks:  $221.42 to Letica for reimbursement of expenses during Pride Week (petty cash); $600 to Odyssey Magazine for our ad; $500 to Night Beat Magazine for our ad; $48 to Just For Show for the stage carpet;  $1,028.50 to Frontiers Magazine for our ad; $40 to Clark County Fire Dept. for fire permit; and $594.74 to Loomis Fargo for money pickup and delivery.

Napierala read a statement prepared by Brumley.  “As much as I enjoy working on events for SNAPI and raising funds for other charities, we as an organization have to remember we are an organization with no individuals making decisions independently unless we have been granted the authority by the Board.  I am truly grateful that we have so much enthusiasm on the Board and that there is a great sense of camaraderie.  But, it is important that we follow our own rules.  Remember that is why we asked people to leave our board.  They were working outside of the Board and making decisions without including the rest of the Board.  I understand with Pride and all the craziness, we forget sometimes that we are a board bound by rules we adopted.  I think that the Fourth of July Party is a great idea.  I would like to propose funding the cost of decorations.  I have been advised that the estimated cost will be $150.  So, I have cut a check for Ross to purchase those decorations if the Board feels we should participate in this party.  I think we should identify all parties where funds will be needed at least two months in advance.  This way we can discuss if we want to be involved, who will be assigned to work the function and how the publicity should be handled.  If there are emergencies, which crop up with previously approved functions, those emergencies are appropriate to be voted on in an e-mail vote.  I don’t want to be a stick in the mud any more than Karsten or Keith do.  But we need to be responsible to ourselves and not doing events on our own and then deciding whether or not they are SNAPI events at a later date.  That’s not the way we have functioned in the past or the way we want to function in the future.  A little planning is not that much to ask.”

Healey stated we have to remember that it is the responsibility of the executive officers to remind us of what their roles are to keep us in check.  We will all get excited and go this way and that ‘s why Karsten is there to reign us in and John being financially responsible, reigns us in.  I would never want us to adopt a two-month policy because we have things thrown our way all the time and we decide whether we want to get involved at the last minute.  Healey stated we agreed at the last meeting that e-mail votes would be used for emergencies only.  Unless it is pertaining to an event that we are already in the middle of handling and getting ready to produce… obviously those would be emergency situations.  If it knocks the event to the next meeting, obviously that’s not going to happen.  Healey stated that as protocol states an e-mail vote is not a place for discussion.  It’s a yes or no vote.  It’s not a place for discussion.  Healey stated Brown should only send out an e-mail vote after a phone conversation with the president or vice president.  Healey stated the e-mail should state what the emergency is.

Letica asked why does the Board have to vote on this event when it doesn’t cost SNAPI anything.  Brown replied no one is disputing Letica’s intentions.  The problem is nobody but Letica and Yuen, who attended the meeting with Hamburger Mary’s management, knew any of the particulars about the event and why Letica wanted $150.  Healey stated what would have been appropriate for a vote is not the money portion but the event itself.  Because Letica had to have an answer to meet the deadline for advertising, he needed the vote.  Healey reminded board members that these questions about how our money is spent is not about nitpicking but protecting the integrity of the organization.   Healey added that’s why we have the financial control in play.  Healey stated we have to vote on this event because we need to vote on what this organization is going to represent.  Groteluschen reminded board members that we agreed months ago that whenever we enter into a contractual agreement with a company or other third party, we must approve that contract.  Brown said he is concerned someone may want to come along in the future and use our name and represents us to do any event.  We may not know that person.  Brown stated he doesn’t want them to have an precedence for doing an event without prior authorization.

Letica stated the event have two parts.  On Saturday, July 3rd, Club Pride at Hamburger Mary’s will begin at 8 p.m. with raffles and prizes, and the Education Wheel will be there.  We will have a pie eating contest and watermelon eating contest.  The second part will be a $5 beer bust and $2 well drinks from 2 to 5 p.m. at Hamburger Mary’s ion July 4th.  We want to bring people before Backstreet starts their beer bust.  There will be a barbecue on the Fourth.  A meal special will include hamburger, hotdog and beans for a dollar.  We get 15% of the bar take on Sunday and 10% on Saturday.  The expenses total $171.68 for decorations.  Yuen is getting sponsorship money to pay for the pies and watermelons are $4 right now.  Hamburger Mary’s may purchase the watermelons.  The total expenses for the party would be $200 so an additional check for $50 would have to be cut for Letica.  Letica made the motion to approve the proposal as described.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

Napierala made a motion to approve the checks he read into the record.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

Yuen stated he met with Kelly Smith at QVEGAS about starting production of the calendar.  She has yet to start on it but not worried about getting it completed on time.  Yuen stated we have seven men.  Yuen contacted Goodtimes about holding a calendar men competition at Goodtimes.  Yuen is working on a possible date in July.  Yuen stated he is not comfortable having the Board choose the last five men for the calendar when it was promoted as the public choosing the men.  Board members discussed how we should proceed with the competitions.  Yuen stated Goodtimes is expecting a call tomorrow about whether the Board wants to hold a competition there.  Everyone needs to decide so Goodtimes can add the information to their ad in the July edition of QVEGAS.  Yuen stated he wants to give it one more try with one more bar.   Brown wants to make sure we are very upfront with Goodtimes about how the contestants don’t show up for the competitions.

Yuen handed out his proposal for a party at Wet ‘N Wild.  Their rep told Yuen that they had August 22nd open so that’s how the date was chosen.  Large groups use a area in the back with a ticket price of $14.50 per person for 500 tickets.  The rep suggested we include the $3.99 soft drink bracelet.  The final ticket price for our customers would be $20, which would generate $1.50 per ticket for SNAPI.  $500 of the $550 we make would pay to have Wet ‘N Wild staff throw the party for us.  Yuen stated QVEGAS has agreed to co-sponsor the event and give us two full page ads in QVEGAS and two full page ads in OUT (July and August).  QVEGAS would print 5,000 rack cards for us to distribute.  The event would be called Pride Family Sunday but we cannot call it Gay Day at Wet ‘N Wild.  Healey stated that would exclude some people if we did call it Gay Day.  Healey met with Kelly to help us secure sponsors.  Sponsorship money would be used to subsidize ten dollars of the ticket price for youths in the community.  Joshua Montgomery at The Center would sell the $10 youth tickets.

Sponsorship money would pay for decorating our area in the back.  Healey stated he is working to secure a couple of the sponsors as well.  Healey stated this event is for the community and not a fund-raiser for SNAPI.  Healey stated we should know our sponsors by next week.  Yuen stated QVEGAS created the ad for the July edition of QVEGAS.  Groteluschen asked if we have to vote on this before we know if we have any sponsorship money secured.  Healey responded that’s correct.  Healey stated Volvo is very interested in being a sponsor.  Healey stated he is working on large sponsors for this event.  Healey added that our $20 ticket price is a discounted rate off the regular admission fee.  Our guests will get special food discounts as well.  Healey stated tickets would be sold at The Male Bag, Get Booked, and The Center.  Yuen will investigate whether Wet ‘N Wild will set up a Will Call Window for us.  Healey stated board members are not responsible for selling a certain amount of tickets.  Yuen made the motion for approval of the proposal as described.  The motion was seconded and approved (6 yea, 1 nay, 1 abstention).  

Danny G handed $300.61 to Groteluschen for deposit from Hamburger Mary’s Club Pride.  Danny G handed in proceeds from previous Club Pride’s at Flex of $79.25, $52.50, and $66.75.  Danny G presented the contract for the Hamburger Mary’s Club Pride, which includes a $200 fee to Danny G per event as well as 10% of the bar to SNAPI.  Danny G constructed the contract to be a three-way agreement between Hamburger Mary’s, SNAPI and himself.

Yuen stated charity bingo prizes are coming from Montgomery.  The Royal Court requested a table for ten.  Yuen requested $170 to purchase a balloon blower since we have been borrowing one previously and we use quite often.  Yuen made the motion to purchase the blower.  The motion was seconded and approved (7 yea, 0 nay, 1 abstention).  Yuen requested $150 for the July bingo.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Yuen described his preparations for another T-dance at Blue Moon.  Yuen stated the alcohol permit has to be submitted 60 days in advance.  That would give us two dates, one in August and one in September.  Healey stated Blue Moon would give us 50% of the proceeds.  Brown made a motion to approve $150 for two liquor permits for two T-dances at Blue Moon.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

The motion to adjourn was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey declared adjournment at 10:47 p.m.

Keith Groteluschen

SNAPI Secretary

